ANC6A Public Safety Committee Meeting
DRAFT NOTES

Sherwood Recreation Center

Wednesday, September 20, 2006 at 7 pm

Committee members present:  Stephanie Nixon, Mark Laisch, Joe Bellino, Michael Seneco, Laura Brown
Commissioners present: Gladys Mack (6A07)
Community members present: Marcus Ellis (DPR Ward 6 Manager), Michael Showalter, Mike Kuiken
Ms. Nixon called the meeting to order at 7:04 pm.
Crime Emergency Status:
The crime emergency, police morale, and juvenile crime were discussed at the meeting.  Crimes committed by juveniles have increased to 1 in every 4 criminal offenses.  A memo by Vincent Shiraldi was discussed and the idea of making Oak Hill into more homelike facilities was discussed.  Court Social Services has not responded to Ms. Nixon.  

Mr. Bellino mentioned that juveniles are not regularly sentenced and held for their entire sentence.  The only case where the juveniles were taken by the U.S. attorneys was the National Mall in the recent past.  Mandatory minimums are typically used with the juveniles.
When asked about the 10 pm curfew, the committee noted that it appears to be helping. Mr. Bellino said that the curfew law is a tool.  If you see them walking down the street with a stolen car, then you can stop them and get them back in the home where they belong.  Mrs. Brown mentioned that it saves them from themselves.  However, repeat offenders are not regularly known by the police department.

The Crime Emergency 6 day work week is not favored by the committee.  Mr. Seneco and Mr. Bellino suggested using the data from these extended work weeks to justify a request for increased forces in MPD.  Mr. Seneco suggested asking about sick leave increasing/on the job injuries.  Mrs. Brown will work on getting the ANC6A Public Safety Committee on Phil Mendelson’s email list.
Mr. Laisch noted the juvenile youth opportunities and the Community Outreach Grants.  They have done most of their work via Basketball and PTSA grants to support schools.  

Sherwood Recreation Center:
Ms. Nixon brought the crime statistics through May 22, 2006.  In addition, Commander Groomes stated that there were no notable additional calls for service at Sherwood Recreation Center over the summer.
Complaints were discussed about the House of Ruth, 631 10th St NE and 633 10th St NE.  In addition, there are usually lots of alcohol bottles in front of Sherwood Recreation Center.  People noted that it is difficult for the police to say that the alcohol bottles are their bottles because the kids put them behind the tree.  Mr. Bellino mentioned that drinking in public is illegal even in a paper bag.  Mr. Ellis went to get the tree blocked off, but they will not let them because it is not DC property.

The tree and the area around the tree provide a certain area of “protection” to people hanging out there.  Mrs. Brown sees kids that don’t care where they are standing.  Mr. Ellis sees this as derooting the problem.  

It was noted that this summer the kids were gone.  However, you would not know that there is a curfew since September because the children are reportedly coming in and riding mopeds and going around the walking/riding track.  Neighbors report that the fence is flimsy and falls down in some places.  Reportedly activity increases after 9 pm and most is at the corner.  Because the grounds are not secure, most of the folks will hide in the dark corners.  Mr. Ellis said that perhaps they need to improve the angles of the camera and he is hoping that the cameras will help here.  Mr. Seneco mentioned having signs saying monitored by closed circuit television.  Mr. Ellis will back on the fence part because it will help keep people on the grounds.

There was a long discussion about maintenance and supervision.

Mr. Ellis said that the average monthly attendance is around 3300 at Sherwood Recreation Center.  

Problems with 633 10th St NE and the Recreation Center are affiliated because the people run from the Sherwood Recreation to 633 10th St NE.  631 10th St NE is now a residential housing facility.  There are reports that it is a rooming house and that it is a place to house other individuals.  People are there every morning and there are reports of drug dealing at this location.  
The community wanted a stronger fence at Sherwood Recreation Center than is currently present.  The committee strongly advised the tallest wrought iron fence allowable by DC code with spires on top.  There was a discussion between security and fence.  Make sure that a fence is not jail-like and that it should be an attractive piece of the recreation center.

Mrs. Brown volunteered to draft the letter.
Rosedale Recreation Center:
Mr. Ellis briefed the committee on changes at Rosedale Recreation center noting that it does not look like the same place.  They are repairing field lights and have repaired several broken windows.  They are receiving positive responses to leaving the lights on over night.  Some residents would like the lights angled away from their homes but the general feeling was the lights are preferred to no lights.  Mrs. Brown mentioned LEDs as an alternate form of light that could cost less over time.  
The sign in is better now than it was with the desk is at the front door.  Rosedale Recreation Center (without football) is at 709 monthly activity.  More lighting is to be put in the “cave”.  The cameras have also been installed.
The community has noticed the good response time from MPD, but would like MPD to stay a little longer until the children disperse.  The community mentioned that the police followed the children out after the activities.  633 18th St NE illegal candy house is allegedly selling candy without a license.
Office of Unified Communications
Calls are being lumped in calls for service reports by the Office of Unified Communications.  Mr. Seneco would be happy to talk with Mr. Latessa and meet with him regarding this.

Community Concerns
In July, there was a fire on the 1300 block of Emerald St NE and the fire department had to run a line all the way to 13th St NE because the hydrant on his block was not working.  After asking around, Mr. Laisch realized more hydrants in this immediate area do not working.  Mr. Laisch will look into this and update at next meeting.
Respectfully submitted by Stephanie Nixon.
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***NOTE: All examples, are merely examples.***

DC is an unusual place for the sentencing process.  Juveniles are confined at Oak Hill and other places but then sent home.  There is no set amount of time for a sentence.  

Mr. Shiraldi functions similar to State systems and County systems in other locales.  If a juvenile is detained, then it is done by Mr. Shiraldi.  If the juvenile is not detained, then he/she is released back to community.  Supervision at that point is completed by Court Social Services (Terry Odom) by CSS probation officers.  In DC, the District funds DYRS and the Federal government funds CSS.  

Several options to judge if convicted – (1) sentenced to DYRS or (2) placed on probation.  DYRS is usually monitoring about 450 kids that have spent time at Oak Hill or in program, this monitoring is similar to parole.  Probation is under the auspices of CSS and Parole is under the auspices of DYRS. 

Recidivism:
Recidivism statistics are from the most recently analyzed available data from 2001 and 2002: Within 6 months after juveniles committed to Oak Hill are released, 30% are re-arrested.  Mr. Shiraldi stated that this number is “unacceptably high”.  We discussed that it is difficult to leave behavior that leads to being committed, if and when juveniles return to the place the behavior occurred.  

32% of DC’s juveniles released from Oak Hill go to adult prisons with 3 years of exiting the juvenile system.  In Missouri, this number is only 8%.  In other parts of country 32% is not unusual.  To obtain the reduction, Missouri moved away from large facilities to smaller facilities that are more home-like.  DYRS has brought in people from Missouri to train the people.  They have started 1 demonstration unit and will begin to train 30 staff for 2 more units in October.  The trainers are there for several days, on-site.  The goal is to change the culture of a very prison-like facility.  Oak Hill is not good.  Mr. Shiraldi reported that at times teenagers were locked down 24 hours per day in Oak Hill, but he argued against continuing to keep juveniles locked down this much.  If this continues, then it is more likely that juveniles will turn back to streets as they came to Oak Hill.  The Deputy Superintendent for Oak Hill was taken from St. Louis, Mo.  They are currently working on a demonstration unit and they plan to do 2 more by October and 1-2 more by January.  

Evidence-based practices:
DYRS is trying to bring in evidence-based practices.  The Justice department has done some nice randomized control trials.  Mr. Shiraldi focused on those examining multiple contact programs because a juvenile doesn’t go to Oak Hill on the first arrest, usually.  Also, a child is almost 100% likely to be arrested a 4th time if arrested 3 times. 

(1) Multi-systemic therapy: (MST) Most of the research has been done in across types of areas (i.e., urban, rural, suburban, Northeast, South, etc.).  This type of therapy has been effective in showing decrease in negative behaviors and an increase in positive behaviors such as education.  The best version was completed by the Washington Institute of Public Policy.  There are a series of blueprints for violence prevention.  A prerequisite: The home has to be tenable.  Some are initially untenable but with some help some of those become tenable.  If juveniles are not primary locus of rehab, then view in multi-systems by looking at family.  If the family provides trouble and the juvenile returns to the environment, then the juvenile will be more likely to get in more trouble with the law.  Therefore, the job is to do classic family therapy and serve as advocates for the children like many parents do.  This program began in February/March 2006.  This approach includes individualized therapy, getting the juveniles back in school, getting them the necessary services (e.g., special education, counseling, etc.).

(2) Multi-dimensional treatment in foster care: Multi-systemic therapy in a foster home setting when the juveniles home is entire untenable.  There is strong oversight and Universities that developed this follow-up.  Local vendors need to increase capacity.  There are programs like this in other jurisdictions.  

(3) 2 new detainee programs –

a. Intensive monitoring: Intensive supervision used to be 2 meetings face-to-face per week.  A contract was recently issued for intensive monitoring 3x per day, 21x per week.  The goal is for the juvenile to go back to court without messing up.  The worker doesn’t sit in classes with them.  Research shows that return to court is really high and later rearrests are lower than control.  

b. Evening recording program in Wards 4 and 8:  The children’s families are not home after school.  Therefore, they drive the children from school to the program in Ward 4/Ward 8.  There is access to a variety of items including family counseling.  The programming occupies the entire evening and provides face-to-face supervision Mon-Sat.  Rearrests are only 2% and failure-to-appear is only 4%.  Mr. Shiraldi was unaware of a single statistic with an overall number of failure-to-appear.  However, none of Mr. Shiraldi’s statistics indicated a failure-to-appear rate over 10% - technical violations.  

Why the recent change?
Mr. Shiraldi went through all technical failures and made new protocols.  It took too long to get children into a program.  Now the DYRS picks child up from court.  DYRS would like to reduce the 30% failure rate.

DYRS is trying to data driven.  The goal is to provide effectiveness data to the judges monthly.  People still make mistakes, but DYRS is trying to build trust in what is done in community and the legal system.  In fact, DYRS had just closed a shelter home that provided lousy service at the time of this conversation.  Mr. Shiraldi is requiring data from those working with and for DYRS.  

To keep children out of arrests in the first place, we need positive youth development.  Deputy Mayor Reiskin is very focused on this.  How to keep kids out of arrest in first place?  

Court Social Services
The head of Court Social Services is Terri Odom.  This is similar to CSOSA for juveniles.

There is no bail/bond for juveniles.  

[INSERT DATE HERE]



Marcus Ellis
Department of Parks and Recreation
Government of the District of Columbia
3149 16th Street, NW

Washington, DC 20010     

(202) 673-7647


Mr. Ellis:

At our regularly scheduled public meeting on Wednesday, September 20, 2006 at 7 pm our Commission voted unanimously to request and support the Department of Parks and Recreation (DPR) in installing a new fence at both Sherwood Recreation Center and Rosedale Recreation Center. 

 
Accordingly, these fences should address specific concerns for the public safety of the residents as well as the visitors who use the facility for recreational purposes. At Sherwood Recreation Center, neighbors report that the existing fence is flimsy and falls down in some places. Neighborhood residents also noted that children are entering the facility to ride mopeds around the walking/riding track. It was also noted that there is a large tree that stands on the edge of the existing fence as well as extending over onto the public sidewalk. The tree and the area around the tree provide a certain area of “protection” to people hanging out there. Mr. Ellis stated that he attempted to get the tree blocked off, but was blocked because the tree is on DC property. There was some concern from the community that the fence installed not make the Sherwood Recreation Center look and feel like a prison and that the fence should be durable, strong, and attractive.
Regarding Rosedale Recreation Center, to continue the improvements and yield a safer place for all we need a secure fence surrounding the facility.  The present fence is chain link and has been cut multiple times and the repairs do not stop people from entering the grounds without supervision.  Regularly, people note broken windows at the facility as well as graffiti.  Beyond that violent crimes, such as the shootings this year on the basketball courts make it further important to improve the fence.  


In order to continue improving the safety at the Sherwood and Rosedale Recreation Centers, we request that the money be set aside for DPR to have a fence installed with the following characteristics:
1. Constructed of wrought iron
2. The height shall be the maximum 7 feet allowed by zoning code
3. Decorative caps shall be placed on the tops of the fence posts to help appearance
4. Regarding Sherwood Recreation Center: Apply for an exception of Zoning to allow the large “hideout” tree to be fenced in 

In close, we respectfully ask that you strongly consider our request.  If you have any questions, please contact ANC 6A Public Safety Chair, Stephanie Nixon, at (202) 396-7234.

On behalf of the Commission,


Joseph Fengler
